S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th April 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mr S Wells, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

County Councillor Mr N Daubney

Public: Mr R Coates
APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood 

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th March 2022, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Hofmeister, seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour, they were signed by the Chairman. 
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr Coates to the evenings meeting and asked him if he had any questions or anything he wished to say.

Mr Coates thanked members for allowing him to attend and explained that just recently he had started up a weekly email informing residents of what is going on locally in the Wootton’s. 
He said that the email is in its early days, however, anyone interested in receiving the weekly email, just need to let him know and they can be added to the list.

Mr Coates added that he had also attended because he would like to get to know the South Wootton Parish Council members and to learn about what is happening.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Members commented that the report had been interesting reading and the new bin collections due to start on May 9th, 2022, had been noted. A new calendar will be issued to all residents in due course.
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Mrs Cornwell enquired about Cllr Graham Middleton and asked if Cllr Nockolds had any further updates regarding his whereabouts. It was said that an email had been sent to Borough Cllr Stuart Dark regarding the situation, who had assured us that Cllr Middleton would be in touch.

Cllr Nockolds stated that she understood Cllr Middleton was due to attend the evenings meeting.

Cllr Nockolds reminded members that Creative Arts East is holding a free event in the Village Hall tomorrow afternoon between 1pm and 3pm should anyone wish to attend.

With no other questions, Mrs Cornwell thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

County Councillor Daubney: Cllr Daubney said that due to Covid, he had been out of circulation for a few days, but was now back and was catching up.

He explained that the two main things he has been busy with is the Town Centre Renewal Fund – more details are to be published soon and the new multi-use building due to be sited within the old Argos building.  

He explained that this will operate a lot like the Forum in Norwich and will be an expansion of what libraries do and operate as a business hub.

Cllr Daubney stated that there are ambitious plans for cycling routes into and around the Town Centre with money being spent on cycling to hopefully reduce the reliance on cars. Research is also being made into getting over the A149.

He added that a series of meetings are being held to get traffic improvements, however, more resources need to be allocated.
Mrs Banks stated that she has frustrations with getting to and from the Town in the evenings, with no return buses after 7.00pm, she felt that the bus service should operate a last bus at about 10pm or 11pm.

Cllr Daubney said that the situation is just not good enough, and in addition to no public transport, sometimes the wait for a taxi home can be up to two hours and things need to change.
With no questions, members thanked Cllr Daubney for his report.
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6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  
Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held however, he had one or two items to mention.
Flooding at the Pond / Footpath across the Green: Mr Narborough confirmed that the contractors have been at the Pond area and have been working hard to level the planings kindly donated by NCC Highways, he added that the remedial works to the chamber will take place once the Pond water levels have dropped a bit lower, but the situation is all in hand.

All members were happy.
Employment of Village Hall Caretaker:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding Mr Wightman the Village Hall Caretaker and confirmed that he has now completed his three-month trial period.
It was said that he is doing a great job and has worked very efficiently with no problems.
After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council offer Mr Wightman a formal contract, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Village Hall Telephone Line and Wi-Fi:  Mrs Cornwell explained that some time ago Mrs Rudd from the Pre-School had paid for the installation of the Phone line and Wi-Fi at the Village Hall to help with her business, however, since that time it has become apparent that the Alarm system is also connected to it.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that from 1st April 2022, Mrs Rudd had left the Pre-School and a new manager, Mrs Lisa Carter has taken over and it was suggested that as the Parish Council use the phone line and other hirers are reliant on the Wi-Fi perhaps the Parish Council should formally take it over.

Members suggested that a low-cost deal may be found by shopping around or perhaps our current provider, BT, may be able to offer some sort of deal.

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council take over the Village Hall Phone line and Wi-Fi, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

Bus Shelters:  Mr Reynolds reports that both Bus Shelters at Langley Road and one at Grimston Road had been graffitied.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that she would report the Langley Road Bus Shelters to the Borough Council, as they are responsible for those and that she would ask Mr Wightman, the Litter Warden to remove the graffiti from the Grimston Road Bus Shelter.
Damage to grass verges and daffodil displays:  Mrs Banks reported that some workmen had recently caused some damage to the grass verges at Low Road, it was thought that this had happened when contractors working for BT had installed some new cables.

In addition, she was disappointed to report that possibly some Pre-School children had also caused damage to the daffodil display on the bank outside the Village Hall Car Park.
Comment was made that a large group of children have also been being a nuisance, climbing trees on The Green and kicking balls in the Village Hall Car Park, close to cars and windows.
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on 6th April 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

End of year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that all members of the Finance Committee had received a detailed printout of the end of year finances and had looked at each section. 

He explained that it had been a difficult year with an overspend of £9,608 which was made up of a few items which had all been approved by the Parish Council; the new gates and fencing at the 9-acre field Car Park, the new footpath which runs from Nursery Close to Common Lane, the Village Hall screens, the Avon Road cycle path fencing and the Pond works.

Thanks were given to Cllr Daubney for his Members fund contribution towards the Avon Road Cycle path fencing and to Cllr Nockolds for the Borough Council’s contribution towards the Nursery Close Footpath. 
Mr Jordan confirmed that the nett total for the end of year stands at £107,453.19 against a Budget of £97,845.00. The overspend will be taken from the Parish Council’s Reserve funds.

It was confirmed that the Precept for the current year has been set at £99,965, equating to an increase from last year of just 66 pence per year for a Band D property.
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With no questions, Mr Narborough proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the End of year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the Accounts are now ready for Internal Audit and will be delivered to Mrs Liz Manning in the next few days.
Parish Office Extension: Mr Jordan confirmed that the tender process is underway for the Parish Office Extension, it was said that six local builders have shown an interest and the closing date for tenders is 4pm on Thursday 14th April 2022.

Members Allowances:  Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Members Allowances and explained that the Parish Council has never paid these in the past and that members have previously carried out their roles for the benefit of the Community.

After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council continue with its Policy to not pay Members allowances, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for March 2022 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Mr Narborough proposed a vote of thanks to Mr Jordan and Mrs Cornwell for the work involved in looking after the Accounts and managing the Finances.
Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and 
Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.
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Knights Hill Development:  Mr Bland reported that there is a lot going on regarding the Knights Hill development and informed members that he had attended a Zoom meeting to look at various transport issues, He said that the development has not been designed so that buses can enter the estate and take people into the Town and is essentially flawed.

It was said that the Reserved Matters Application is coming up and along with Cllr Lord Howard and Cllr Nockolds a professional person has been assigned to speak, it was said that this professional person is a Solicitor who lives in the Parish and has capped his charge at £1,000.

Mr Bland asked if the Parish Council would be willing to contribute towards this capped £1,000 charge which would be shared between, three, four or five other Parish Councils.

After discussion, Mr Bland proposed that the Parish Council makes the contribution towards the £1,000 charge (amount yet to be confirmed), this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

21/01944/RMM - 125 Dwellings at Land W and SW of 55 to 65 Nursery Lane:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the recently received Reserved Matters application from Persimmon Homes and explained that she was extremely disappointed with the Borough Councils Planning Departments response to her enquiry regarding the amendments to the application.
She stated that she had initially emailed the Borough Council on 4th April 2022, however, after chasing the matter up, she was still awaiting a response.

Mrs Cornwell said that in view of this and the time constraints to submit our comments, she had spoken directly to Ben from Persimmon Homes earlier in the day, who had kindly gone through all the amendments with her.
Mrs Cornwell carefully read out the Parish Councils previous objections, stating whether these had now been met or not.
After discussion, the following comments were agreed:

Recommendation: The Parish Council gives qualified support to the development but would wish to see the following issues addressed and where necessary corrected.

· The Parish Council are pleased to see that clarification has been made regarding the access to Meadow Road, this now shows on the plans as a path, presumably for pedestrians and cyclists.
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The Parish Council would still like confirmation of the other issues on our last correspondence.

· There are still only 4 Bungalows on the site, from the developers we understand these are all Affordable Homes with none on the open market for sale. As previously mentioned, South Wootton has a high demographic of elderly residents who want ground floor living accommodation.

· The Parish Council still considers that the proposed density of 32dph is excessive and not compatible with the average density of 16dph for existing residential areas in the village.

· The Parish Council would like the developers to pay more attention to Environmental issues, such as the rainwater harvesting and the provision of renewable energy etc.

· The development must be serviced by a regular Bus Service.

· Contrary to paperwork, there are several wildlife species on the site, i.e., Brown Hares, Bats etc.

Mr Jordan proposed that Mrs Cornwell submit the new comments to the Borough Council, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour.

Archaeological Dig at Knights Hill:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mr Smallwood, the Chairman of the Policy Committee, and following his fall has now been back at home for three weeks. He is keeping up with all correspondence, however, is interested in the Archaeological dig at Knights Hill and how much the Parish Council is being kept informed. Mr Smallwood said that it was up to the developer whether they shared any findings from the dig.
Mr Price suggested that Mrs Cornwell contact the developers to ask if they will share details of anything found.

Mrs Cornwell agreed to contact the developers to request that they share this information.

Neighbourhood Plan:  Mr Price spoke regarding the decision to update and extend the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan from 2026 to 2036 in line with the Borough Council’s Local Plan and confirmed that this had been reviewed, updated, and submitted a while ago.
It was explained that after several weeks we now know that there is a small contentious issue which may require an Independent Examiner to look at, taking longer than originally anticipated.
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Mr Price stated that a meeting is to be organised with the Borough Council to look at and discuss the issue, in the hope that the update can be approved.
Mr Price said that the small issue relates to the type of Street Lighting used on new developments, however, he will keep us informed of the progress.

Policy
It was confirmed that no meeting had been held.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - No Report.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts explained that Mr Border, the Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee had kindly produced an End of Year Report which she read out:

The Car Park has been completed and it is now an all-weather Car Park with room for 36 cars. The £10,000 CIL grant funding which was applied for was successful, and with the match funding from the Football Club, South Wootton Parish Council, North Wootton Parish Council and Wootton Park this was completed. There is a sign up near the Car Park stating that this funding was made possible by The Borough Council of King’s Lynn and West Norfolk.
There are still issues with parking on some football match days if there is a changeover of matches. When the Car Park at the 9-acre field is opened, this should help to alleviate this problem as there are another 24 car parking spaces there.  
Ten trees have been planted on the park, two at the edge of the Car Park, an Indian bean tree in South Wootton Gap and the same in North Wootton Gap, along with five various ones along the edge in the field by the Car Park. One of these trees was purchased by Priory Rotary Club for which we are very grateful. Members of the Priory Rotary Club also came along to help with the planting of the trees. The other trees have been purchased from the “200 Club”. The trees are being regularly watered to give them the best chance of survival. Some signs have been made up to put with these two trees, which say ‘The Queen’s Green Canopy, The Platinum Jubilee 2022’. A picture has been taken and put in the Lynn News.
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The Wootton Park Committee continue to try to get more parishioners to join the “200 Club”, although it is a struggle to get past 116 members. These funds are much needed for the park. We have been able to purchase the trees and the wildflower seeds for the strips, as well as benches some time ago.
A tree survey has been undertaken on all the trees in the park, this needs to be done every couple of years for the safety of all that use the park and the residents who have houses on the boundary of the park with trees near them. 
A few trees have been lost in the high winds, not large trees fortunately; these are in the wooded areas and are in the process of being taken away.
Unlike the CIL funding for the Car Park, the funding, which was applied for to improve the Pavilion changing rooms, was unsuccessful, another application will be made in July. 
The Picnic on the Park is being organised with the help of Bridget Nurse, Anita Howard, Neil Gotsell, from the Football Club, and Mr and Mrs Border. People have been interested in having a stall at the event. The entertainment: disco music, inflatables, children’s activities, live bands, dog show, bar and food stalls have already been organised. 
The Wootton Park Committee would really like to have as many volunteers as possible on the day, if anyone can volunteer or know someone who may be interested can they please contact Mr Will Border. A grant application for £3,000 from the lottery fund was successful and will help enormously to hopefully make it a fantastic community event.
Members of payback in the community group have helped on the park with various jobs that need doing. They have attended once a week during the Covid times, as it is a big field, they were able to meet there to do the work. They will be with us for the next couple of weeks and then they will leave us for a while to do other work as they have various projects elsewhere. 
They have been clearing away from the dyke edges; they made and put in place the wooden bridge, as well as four new waste bins that we had ordered, cementing in the slabs; they have laid down the wood chippings around the wooded area paths at the bug hotel. One of the last jobs will be to take up all the bulbs where the telephone mast is being situated so we don’t lose the daffodils and snow drops that are there. 
Work will need to take place at the dykes as they are becoming silted, when the weather improves, these will be manually cleared, but some mechanical help may be required in some areas.
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Finally, the Green Fingered Gym will be starting in May, on the second Wednesday of the month from 5.30pm in the park if anyone wishes to volunteer, in the event of heavy rain it will be cancelled. 
Small Children’s Play Area: Mrs Gotts stated that an update regarding the Small Children’s Play Area had been received from Mrs Howard, she explained that all funding is now in place including the FCC Community Grant and the monies from the Tesco Blue Tokens.

A Grant of £300.00 has also been received from Cllr Nockolds Members Fund.
Some money will be set aside for the post inspection fee. 

A meeting is planned for next week to finalise the equipment details and to confirm an installation date.  It is thought that whilst this will not be in time for the Platinum Jubilee Celebrations, it should hopefully be completed by the summer holidays.

Finally, it was confirmed that the Wootton Park AGM is planned for Tuesday 19th April 2022.

With no questions, all members were happy.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting had been held on 15th March 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

It was said that Mrs Mills had conducted a mock judging for the Anglia in Bloom competition, and it had been decided that two areas would be submitted for the virtual competition; these being, the Churchyard Garden and The Green.

Mrs Banks said that members of the SWiB Team will look at various areas in the Parish to improve and may approach the Assets Committee for funding.

With nothing more to add and no questions, all members were happy.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
                Norfolk Coast Partnership           Newsletter             
 Info

NALC County Officer                  Homes for Ukraine
  “

Lord Lieutenant
                  Newsletter
  “


D Goddard
                  First Response Service
  “


BCKLWN
                  Sports & Leisure Survey
  “
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Pre-School Correspondence: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding some correspondence which had been received from Mrs Lisa Carter, the new manager at the Pre-School, she explained that due to the current lack of demand for half sessions (until 11.30am), after the Easter holidays they have chosen to close on a Wednesday.

It was said that the slot will be kept open, in the hope that in September the demand will be greater, and they will return to Wednesdays again.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
214
Total Energies


108335
VH Electric


662.61

215
Total Energies


108336
PO Electric


757.46

216
UK Power Networks

108337
Pine Rd Lighting column      1522.80

217
Mr M Fysh


108338
Window Cleaning

  25.00

218
Jet Reach


108339
Installation 3 x Bins W/P
210.00

219
Mrs J Nicholls


108340
Bus Shelter cleaning
  
  90.00

220
CGM



108341
Grass Cutting


772.94

221
Brights



108342
VH Cleaning


451.01

222
Glasdon UK


108343
New Dog Bin


413.42

223
AMR Fire & Security

108344
Intruder/Fire/Lighting mnt
619.20

224
Anglian Chemicals

108345
VH Materials


  85.63

225
HMRC



108346
Cont’b March

          1284.49

225A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 29 March Cont’b  - March
          1178.49

225B
Prudential


BACS
29 March  AVC – TC –March   
  80.00

225C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 29 March Salary & Exps March)

225D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 29 March Salary – March )                2989.63

225E
D Philpot


BACS 29 March Salary - March )
      

225F
S Wightman


BACS 29 March Salary– March   )               1418.65

225G
BMAC



BACS 29 March – Various Jobs

160.00

225H
Peter Bourner


BACS 29 March – Tree Surgery/Green         450.00

225I
Easey Glaze


BACS 29 March – PO Door Repairs
            360.00

Internal Audit: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the End of Year Accounts will now be passed to Mrs Liz Manning, the Internal Auditor.  Once these have been received back, they will then be passed to the External Auditors PKF Littlejohn.
Bank balances as at 31.3.2022
Community Account
      

     
         30,263.93
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             175,000.00
Total                                                                                              £205,263.93
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Parish Assembly:  Mr Price reminded members that the Parish Assembly will take place in the Village Hall next Friday 22nd April at 7pm.
As previously discussed, and agreed, due to the Covid situation there will be no cheese and wine this year.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.10pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th May 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
10th May 2022                                                               

     Chairman
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